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Laketown Calendar  

 

February 

4 - Board Workshop, 4:00 p.m. 

4 - Planning Commission 

11 - Township Board 

18 - Parks 

23 - ZBA 

26 - DDA 

March 

4 - Board Workshop, 4:00 p.m. 

4 - Planning Commission 

11 - Township Board 

11 - Annual Meeting 

18 - Parks and Recreation  

26 - DDA 

30 - ZBA 

April 

1 - Board Workshop, 4:00 p.m. 

1 – Planning Commission 

3 - Office Closed For Good 

Friday 

8 – Township Board  

15 - Parks and Recreation  

22– DDA 

27 - ZBA 

 

All meetings at 7:00 p.m. at 

the township hall unless 

otherwise noted 

 

   

MARCH MADNESS 

 No, I’m not talking about state basketball 
finals, but I am suggesting that you consider all of 
the things that will be happening in our township in 
March of this year! Starting off in early March, our 
Township Manager (who by the way is celebrating 
25 years of service to the township) will be 
presenting a proposed budget for review, approval 
and adoption by the Township Board of Trustees on 
March 11th. 

 Another March event is the annual meeting 
dates for the Board of Review on the 9th (morning 
and afternoon) and on the 10th (afternoon and 
evening).  The board will be available to meet with 
residents and property owners having questions 
regarding the State Equalized Value and/or Taxable 
Value of their homes.  Notices will be sent to 
property owners and if you wish to meet with the 
Board of Review you should call the township office 
(616-335-3050) to schedule a meeting time.  By state 
statute, the local board is empowered to change or 
modify real estate values established by the 
Township Assessor. 

 As I have done in the past, I would 
encourage you to attend the township’s Annual 
Meeting scheduled for 7:00 PM on Wednesday, 
March 11th at the township hall.  If you attend the 
meeting you will receive up-dates and information 
on all of our boards and commissions. 

  The township has been advised by the 
Inter County Drain Board that our 145th Avenue 

culvert has finally been approved to proceed with 
construction and that we should expect (weather 
permitting) to start in late January.  Although we do 
not have a firm completion date, I am optimistic 
that the “Street Closed” signs will be removed and 
the street re-opened to thru traffic by the end of 
March.  This project has taken much more time than 
originally anticipated and I thank our residents living 
on 145th for their patience. 

  I believe most residents are aware that Fire 
Chief Cal Haverdink has announced his 
retirement. Our Fire Board (made up of 
representatives from Laketown and Fillmore 
Townships) has been meeting to plan for Cal’s 
replacement.  The position posting has been made 
and applications will be accepted through the end of 
January. If all goes as planned, the announcement of 
a new chief could be made by the end of March or 
very shortly thereafter. Cal will be missed! 

  

 Laketown Township operates with a very 
lean staff and we depend upon a great number of 
volunteers to assist in making sure that everything 
runs smoothly.  For each of you who give so freely 
of both your time and talent I offer you my very 
sincere thanks for all that you do for 
Laketown! Anyone wishing to be considered for 
appointment to one of our boards/commissions, 
please send me an e-mail (terry@laketowntwp.org) 
or a note indicating your interest and I’ll do my best 
to find a spot for you! 

Photo courtesy of Mike Lozon 

A Windcapped View of  Lake Michigan 

mailto:terry@laketowntwp.org


As we begin a New Year, I am 
writing an article that both looks back, and 
looks forward. In looking back on 2014, 
Graafschap Fire Department responded to 
435 calls for service. These calls are both 
fire and medical/rescue responses. This 
compares to 391 calls for service in 2014, 
which is about an 11% increase. More de-
tails on dollar loss and types of calls will be 
given at a later date. 

In 2014 Graafschap Fire Depart-
ment took part in a pilot program through 
the State of Michigan. This program is 
known as  
MISAFE, 
which allowed 
us to install 
free smoke 
alarms to local 
residents. We 
have installed over 700 smoke alarms in 
resident’s homes and will continue until our 
supply runs out. The intent of the program 
was to provide early warning for senior citi-
zens, or those with young children.  

There are a couple of requirements 
to be eligible to receive the smoke alarms (1) 
must be an owner occupied home and (2) 
must be in the area served by Graafschap 
Fire Department. If you are interested in 

this offer, please call the Fire Station at 616-
396-4060 and have your name added to our 
install list. The number of alarms available is 
limited. Make sure you and your family have 
adequate warning if a fire should start in 
your home. Smoke alarms do save lives! 

 Looking forward into 2015 there 
are a few notable highlights. First, Graaf-
schap Fire/Rescue will be upgrading its 
medical license level with the State. Current-
ly Graafschap First Responders are operat-
ing as licensed Medical First Responders. 
We are in the process of changing our State 
License to a Basic Life Support level. This 
upgrade will allow the First Responder per-
sonnel to perform additional tactics at an 
emergency scene. We will be allowed to 
intubate when needed, we will be able to 
administer Albuterol treatments to those 
with severe breathing problems, we will be 
able to perform blood sugar testing, and 
also carry/administer epi-pens for those 
persons that may be suffering from an aller-
gic reaction. This upgrade in licensure will 
help assure that Graafschap Fire/Rescue 
can provide the best emergency services 
available to the citizens we serve.  

A second highlight in 2015 is, the 
Department is sending three new personnel 
to Firefighter I and II classes. These persons 

will be training at the Ottawa County fire 
academy along with several other new re-
cruits from other area Departments. It is 
good to see younger people take on the 
commitments required to serve in the Fire 
Service. They will be attending classes two 
nights a week and some Saturdays through-
out the coming months. Quite a time com-
mitment for busy young people and I cer-
tainly thank them for their interest. 

The third highlight I will mention 
is my retiring as Fire Chief. The last day for 
me as 
Chief will 
be March 
31, 2015. 
I have 
been 
Chief for 
about 19 
years and 
am grateful for the time I was able to serve. 
I would like to take this opportunity to say 
thanks to many people for assisting me in 
my career.  

 
 
 
Continued on Page 4…. 
 

Treasurer’s Trove          Laketown Township Treasurer, Gary Dewey 

With the improving economy 
we continue to have a lot of 
new construction of homes in 
the township. I am thankful for 
this because it is awesome for 
contractors and it increases our 
tax base. Hopefully we will 
continue to see new 
construction and development 
controlled by our zoning and 
planning commissions. 

 

Tax bills were sent out at the 
beginning of December for 
winter taxes and many have 
been paid. Winter taxes are due 
on Feb. 17, 2015. If my cancer 
recovery allows me to be in the 
office, I look forward to seeing 
many of you on that date. 
Remember that taxes must be 
paid on or before Feb. 17, 2015 
and postmarks are not honored 
in determining prompt 

payment. Interest will be added 
to unpaid bills beginning Feb. 
18, 2015. Cash or Check 
payments by residents are 
deeply appreciated.  

 

Taxes for 2014 may be paid at 
the township office through 
March 2, 2015 and any unpaid 
taxes as of March 3, 2015 will 
go to the Allegan County as 
delinquent. 

 

There are other options for 
payment of taxes such as 
paying by credit card or 
electronic check. If a resident 
chooses to use a credit card or 
electronic check, the servicing 
agent charges a fee. Our 
township website 
www.laketowntwp.org gives 
payment information options. 

Go to the website and click on 
online tax payments. If you 
wish to use your credit card by 
phone, use the number 1-800-
272-9829. You will need to 
know an exact amount before 
beginning the process for 
telephone or online options 
and the township office can 
provide that information. 
Credit card payment cannot be 
made at the township office. 

 

Hamilton School District will 
continue the policy of only 
collecting on the winter tax bill 
and that means that Hamilton 

residents have a higher winter 
tax bill. 

 

If a resident needs to file for a 
hardship exemption, the 
application needs to be filed 
each year. Tax deferment 
requests must be filed for each 
tax season of the year. Both 
forms are available at the 
township office as well as on 
the township website. 

 

I consider it a blessing to live 
in such a beautiful township 
and to serve on the township 
board and to serve as your 
treasurer! Enjoy the beauty of 
winter and get ready for a 
wonderful spring and summer! 

From the Fire Department  Fire Chief Cal Haverdink                         Page 2

http://www.laketowntwp.org


See You in The Parks   Michelle Sall     Page 3  

As we enter the cold and chilly part of winter, a variety of activities 

are available for residents and visitors willing to bundle up and ven-

ture out. With the leaves off the trees, snowshoeing, horseback 

riding, skiing, and hiking offer great views of areas not seen most of 

the year.   

At Farview Park, the Lakeshore Equestrian Trails Association has 

been busy improving bridges, and a big thank you goes to Rick 

DeMol for taking the lead in keeping the park safe and accessible 

for horses and riders.   

If you are looking for organized events, we continue to partner 

with the Outdoor Discovery Center.  A few upcoming events in-

clude: several “Owl Prowls” at Sanctuary Woods on Fridays: Jan. 

30, Feb. 6, and Feb. 20, all from 6-8 p.m.  These events are free and 

you may pre-register or find out more about these by contacting 

the ODC at 616-393-9453.   

The softball diamond has 

been completed at the 

township hall and is ready 

for use. School groups, 

leagues, neighborhood 

teams and individuals are 

welcome to come try it 

out.   

Please contact the town-

ship hall if you see any-

thing in the parks that needs to be fixed, updated, or you have an 

idea that you like the commission to consider.   

The State Treasury has issued the inflation rate 

to be used to calculate your 2015 Taxable Val-

ue. Your taxable value (excluding any new 

construction) may increase by 1.6%.  Just to 

compare; last year the inflation rate was also 

1.6%. So, not surprisingly, very tame inflation. 

Remember that taxes are based on Taxable 

Value, not the State Equalized Value (SEV).  

As far as assessments (SEV) for 2015 go, sales activity has increased 

significantly and the overall trend is showing our property values 

are increasing faster than the rate of inflation. Good news for 

homeowners as this accounts for a significant portion of most peo-

ple’s assets. Some areas, condos in particular, which were hit the 

hardest during the real estate downturn are showing a significant 

rebound. 

In late February you will be receiving your 2015, “Valuation 

Change Notice”. Check the numbers and if you have any questions, 

please call and we can go over them. 

 

There are some significant changes to property taxation started last 

year: 

Disabled Veteranõs Exemption 

These exemption requests need to be applied for each year. Affida-

vits with the proper documentation will be processed at the March, 

July and December Boards of Review for that year. The only au-

thority for appealing a denial of this exemption is to the Michigan 

Tax Tribunal (MTT) by filing an appeal within the filing deadline. 

This exemption will eliminate property taxes but does not eliminate 

special assessments. 

We have the forms and requirements here at the office or you can 

search the internet for: “5107STC Affidavit”. 

Eligible Personal Property Tax Exemption 

If you are a business owner and the total value of all personal prop-

erty in the township has a True Cash Value of less than $80,000 

and you file the form 5076 each year by the filing deadline, your 

personal property will be exempt from taxation. 

We included the form along with the annual Personal Property 

Statements that we mailed out in early December. If you qualify 

and file the 5076 form then you do not need to file the Personal 

Property Statement. 

Transferring  Property Ownership Among Family Members   

P.A. 497 indicates that beginning December 31, 2013, a transfer of 

residential real property is not a transfer of ownership if the parties 

are related by blood or affinity to the first degree and the use of the 

residential real property does not change following the transfer of 

ownership.  

Affinity by the first degree is defined as a Spouse, Father or Moth-

er, Father or Mother of the Spouse, Son/Daughter, Adopted 

Son/Daughter, Son or Daughter of the Spouse or Siblings. 

This will prevent “uncapping” the Taxable Value when the real 

property is transferred within the immediate family. This new law is 

particularly advantageous in the case of lakefront properties where 

these transfers have resulted in property taxes going up ten-fold 

when passed on from one generation to another.  

Our website has more detailed information on these new laws as 

well as links to the forms and State bulletins pertaining to them. 

From the Assessor     0ÁÕÌ 3ÍÉÔÈ 
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One of the signature cultural assets in Laketown Township is the 

historic Felt Estate. The Felt Mansion is on the National Register 

of Historic Places and the Michigan Register of Historic Sites. The 

preservation project has won awards at the local, state, and national 

level – including Gold LEED Certification for its green initiatives.  

In 2014, we had a record-setting year of attendance at the Felt Es-

tate. Numbers of guests at private and public events and tours were 

up, and interest in the estate continues to grow. 

On December 6, 2014, The Felt Mansion hosted Winterfest – a 

free, family fun day sponsored by Laketown Township and the 

Friends of the Felt Estate. Over 

500 people attended!  

On December 14, the Felt Es-

tate became “Downton Abbey” 

and hosted a wonderful after-

noon tea. It was a sell-out crowd, 

with footmen in tuxedos as val-

ets. How fun to see so many in 

period dress for the occasion!   

Our next project is the restora-

tion of the ancillary buildings of 

the estate – the barn, the carriage 

house, and the pump house.  

The area known as “Shore Acres 

Farm.”  The speed of this pro-

ject will depend, of course, on 

funding.  We have applied for 

grants through the Michigan Council for Arts and Cultural Affairs.  

That, along with members’ donations, will help us toward our res-

toration goals.   

To become of member of the Friends of the Felt Estate, please go 

to the website www.feltmansion.org and click on the “shop” item 

on the menu. 

Felt Estate Sees Crowds, Successful Season 

We want to acknowledge and thank Donovan Stoddard who had two cement bench-
es constructed and installed at the Gibson Cemetery!  

Donovan is working toward the rank of Eagle Scout and was looking for a communi-
ty project. He approached the Township this fall with the idea of placing two benches 
in the common area of the cemetery for people to sit, relax and meditate. He plans to 
plant scrubs and flowers this Spring to enhance the project.  

The benches are in the common green area near the water pump, one facing toward 
the East and the other facing toward the North  (the newest section of the ceme-
tery).  This became a thoughtful way to not only honor his father, whom he lost at a 
young age, but will be a serene place for others to rest and reflect. Thanks again Do-
novan for your gift to Laketown! 

New Benches Installed At Gibson Cemetery 

….Continued from Page 2 
 
It takes much more than one person to run a Fire Department, and my thanks go to each of the Of-

ficers that worked with me, as well as the other 15 members of the Department. The dedication and hard work 
they have committed to myself and the Township residents is truly amazing. 

I have been asked by several people if I am leaving the Department completely. That answer will be 
left to the new Fire Chief and his/her Officers. I am willing to assist if needed, but it will also be nice to not 
have to respond to calls at 2AM, while eating, or at family events. Both Laketown and Fillmore Township 
Boards have been very cooperative and supportive of myself and the Fire Department. I can assure you that 
the Fire Board, and the Township Boards, will find a capable replacement. Graafschap Fire/Rescue will con-
tinue to provide the best in Emergency Services to some of the greatest people in the area.  

http://www.feltmansion.org


Snowshoe Hike (Huyser Farm) 
Saturday, January 10, 2015 – 1-2 PM 
Explore the trails of Laketown Township's Huyser Farm in search 
of animal life. We may find birds including woodpeckers and 
songbirds, signs of insects, and tracks of animals. Ojibwa-style 
snowshoes will be provided. Dress to be outside the entire time. 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
 
Owl Prowl (Sanctuary Woods) 
Friday, January 30, 2015 – 6-8 PM 
Friday, February 6, 2015 – 6-8 PM 
Friday, February 20, 2015 – 6-8 PM 
Hike the dune of Laketown Township's Sanctuary Woods in search 
of resident and migratory owls. The group will try to call in Eastern 
Screech, Barred and Great Horned Owls as they hike. Flashlights 
are welcome. 
Registration required 
Fee: FREE 
 
Full Moon Hike (Farview Park) 
Saturday, April 4, 2015 – 8-9:30 PM 
Hike the wooded trails and boardwalks of Laketown Township's 
Farview Nature Park in search of nocturnal wildlife. Listen for 
spring peeper frogs and American toads and look for screech owls 
and American woodcock! Flashlights are welcome. 
Registration required 
Fee: FREE 
 
Knee-deep in a Wetland (Farview Park) 
Friday, April 24 – 6-8 PM 
Families are invited to meet a naturalist at Far View Park in search 
of amphibians, insects and other aquatic life. All collection tubs and 
dip nets will be provided. Old shoes or boots that can go into the 
water are recommended. No sandals or bare feet please. Children 
under 8 years old must be accompanied by an adult. 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
 
Spring Wildflower of Sanctuary Woods (Sanctuary Woods) 
Saturday, May 2 – 10-11:30 AM 
Hike the natural trails and stairs of Sanctuary Woods with a 
naturalist as you find and identify woodland wildflowers. Cameras 
are encouraged. Sturdy hiking shoes are required. Field guides and 
magnifying glasses will be provided. 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
 

Wetland Discovery (Farview Park) 
Tuesday, June 9 – 10-11 AM 
Explore the wetland for critters like frogs, toads and insects. The 
edge of the wetland is easy for even the littlest explorer to access. 
All materials will be provided including nets and collection tubs. 
Boots or shoes that can go into the water are encouraged. No bare 
feet. All ages welcome. 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
 
Summer in the Dunes (Shore Acres Park) 
Saturday, June 20 – 9-11 AM 
Explore the dunes with a naturalist in search of wildlife and plants 
especially adapted to dune survival. Hiking shoes and personal 
water bottle recommended. Field guides and other investigation 
materials will be provided. (Personal water bottle recommended) 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
 
Blueberry Fields Forever (Huyser Farm) 
Monday, July 16 – 11 AM-12 PM 
Learn about blueberries and how they have become a West 
Michigan industry. Bring collection buckets to take home some free 
blueberries from the u-pick, organic blueberry patch! Sturdy shoes 
and insect repellent are encouraged. (Personal water bottle 
recommended) 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
 
Full Moon Hike (Farview Park) 
Friday, August 29 – 8:00-9:30 PM 
Even though twilight will still be present through much of the hike, 
this will be a great opportunity to explore the late summer woods 
with a naturalist as the sun sets on West Michigan. Wildlife and 
dune ecology will be included in the conversations. Flashlights are 
welcome. 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
 
Little Explorers (Wolters Woods) 
Monday, October 5 – 9:30-10:30 AM 
Explore the nature trail as only a preschooler could do. Find colors, 
shapes, and textures on the easily accessible trails of Wolters 
Woods. All materials will be provided. At the conclusion of the 
program, feel free to make time to play on the playground. 
Registration required 
Fee: None 
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Annual Meeting March 11, 2015 

at 7p.m.  

2015 Laketown Township Outdoor Discovery Center Events 



Laketown Township  
4338 Beeline Road 

Holland, Michigan 49423 
Phone: (616) 335-3050 

Fax: (616) 335-5459 
  www.laketowntwp.org   

Office Hours:  
Monday - Friday 7:30 a.m. - 5 p.m.                    

Laketown Township Board  

Township Office - (616) 335-3050 

Supervisor - Terry Hofmeyer 

Treasurer - Gary Dewey 

Clerk - Wendy Van Huis 

Trustee - Linda Howell 

Trustee - Ed Stielstra 

Planning Commission  Chair - Bob Cook 

Zoning Board of Appeals Chair - David Weishaar 

Parks and Recreation Chair - Michelle Sall  

 

 

Township Staff 

Manager - Al Meshkin 

Assessor - Paul Smith 

Administrative Assistants: Kathy Stoike, Charlene 

Fields, Jenifer French, Diane Ybarra, Staci Veldt 

Facilities Operations - Dan Williams 

Graafschap Fire Department - (616) 396-4060 

Building Inspector - Al Ellingsen - (269) 214-2382  

Mechanical Inspector - Bob Modreske                   

(616) 477-4940 

Electrical Inspector - Gordon Bosch - (616) 396-1448 

Plumbing Inspector  - Gary Raak – (616) 399-6924 

 

Allegan County Directory 

County Commissioner -  

Dean Kapenga - (616) 218-2599 

Animal Control – (269) 673-0519 

Central Dispatch – (269) 673-3899 

County Clerk – (269) 673-0450 

Drain Commissioner – (269) 673-0440 

Health Department – (269) 673-5411 

Register of Deeds – (269) 673-0390 

Road Commission – (269) 673-2184 

Senior & Veterans Services – 877-673-5333 

County Treasurer – (269) 673-0260 

 

Streets Lights – contact Consumers Energy 800- 477-5050 or email at customer@consumers.engery.com 

State Representative - Cindy Gamrat (517) 373-0836 

State Senator Tonya Schuitmaker (517) 373-0793 

U.S. Congressman - Fred Upton – (269) 982-1986 




